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Would you excuse a moment of self-indulgence?

Today is my birthday.

And it is a significant one to me.

I am now the age my Mum was when she passed away – 46.

Her name was Jennifer Mary. She was a part-time special-needs teacher.

She was a complete hoot.

She loved Victoria Wood, Jennifer Rush and prawn korma.

Although she never managed to travel further than northern France, she
dreamed of one day going on holiday to Greece.

I think she’d be gobsmacked that her daughter was a cabinet minister who did
10 flights last week.

And it says a great deal about both the start she gave her kids and the
merits of our country that I am where I am today.

We are a nation where, by and large, there is opportunity, where hard work
pays off, where help is often at hand, where, even if you have a rough start,
you can make up ground.

Being born here, raised here, or finding shelter here, often is winning the
lottery of life.

But inequality still persists.

Still too many in our society face multiple barriers to achieving their full
potential, and obstacles to being as resilient as they can be.

And, for a few, the start they had in life has meant those barriers are
immense, complex and very evident.

And for many there persists inequality that is harder to see, but which now
has a spotlight thrown on it as we monitor and measure employment, pay and
pension gaps.

Today I want to focus on some of the inequalities facing women.

At the end of last year, I set out my refreshed and broader mission on
gender, that will focus on supporting every woman to thrive, as well as being
as financially secure and resilient as she can be, and to reach her full
potential.
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This is an essential part of the Prime Minister’s vision, in her words, “to
build a country that works for everyone”: to ensure women are economically
empowered at every stage of their lives. That means every woman having the
freedom and the support to make active and informed choices.

In my forthcoming strategy this Spring, I’ll be setting out fully the steps
government – and its partners – will take to achieve this.

A core aspect of economic empowerment is tackling the challenge of financial
fragility throughout a woman’s life; supporting those women who have fewer
savings, more debt, or uncertain employment along with caring
responsibilities.

I’ve already announced the next tranche of our returners fund: £500,000 for
marginalised women far removed from the labour market, to help them get back
into work.

I’m looking forward to seeing the results of the tender process which closes
later this month.

And we’ve earmarked £100,000 for work with local government integration areas
to help very marginalised women, with little or no work history, with little
English and little independence.

And we’ve been working hard across government to push this agenda.

I was very pleased when the Work & Pensions Secretary announced changes to
Universal Credit earlier this year that will benefit low paid women, and
committed to doing more for them in the future.

Looking at how payments are made to households and adopting a more flexible
approach to supporting claimants with childcare costs, should make an
important difference to the daily lives of those receiving Universal Credit.
We are working closely with DWP and others and we’ll be saying more about
support for low paid women in the coming weeks.

This isn’t simply about being in or out of work – so much of what we need to
do is about removing barriers that prevent real choice.

We need strong foundations – the right legislation and public services that
work for everyone – if we are to empower every woman and allow her to thrive
and reach her potential.

And we need to really drill down into the reasons why women are so often
trapped in low pay, unable to progress and make provision for themselves.

Women often bear the financial brunt of decisions made over their lifetimes,
most often around caring.

Women are more likely to take time out to care for children than men: by the
time their first child is aged 20, women have, on average, been in paid work
for four years less than men.



Over a third of all couple families with dependent children (of all ages)
have a father working full-time, and his partner working part-time.

Nearly two thirds of so called “sandwich” carers – those caring for both
children and elderly relatives – are women.

This has an impact on income at that time – especially for women in less
stable, less well-paid or part-time employment – but also on saving and
planning for later life.

There’s good work already being taken forward by industry and I want to
support them to ensure they reach as wide an audience as possible.

For example, the Chartered Insurance Institute has done research that found
women aged 25 taking a five-year career break will accumulate a pension pot a
third smaller than men.

And in light of that they’re developing “Insuring Women’s Futures” working
together across the industry to improve women’s lifelong financial resilience
and tackle some of the root causes of the pensions pay gap.

I’m pleased DWP is developing a Planning and Preparing for Later Life Survey
for 40-75-year olds so we can better understand how people, including
financially fragile women, save and plan for retirement.

With more insight, we can do more to help.

And in my strategy, I’ll be setting out cross-government work to strengthen
women’s financial capability and literacy – increasing support for all women,
but also ensuring tailored advice is reaching vulnerable women.

What gets done gets measured.

So far, our metrics have largely focused on women on boards and large
organisations.

Our gender pay gap legislation is world-leading and has successfully prompted
organisations to take responsibility for diversity and inclusion within their
labour force.

This is really important and has gone a long way to signal our commitment to
tackling gender equality. It’s also given us the mandate to go further.

Now we need to take a comprehensive look at how all women are doing at every
stage in their life and uncover the hidden inequalities. Only through
highlighting issues women are facing can we challenge ourselves to tackle
them.

That’s why, alongside our strategy, from this year onwards, we’ll be
publishing annual metrics on gender outcomes to measure progress in promoting
economic empowerment for all women.

My upcoming strategy will set out the Government’s vision and roadmap for



action this year and beyond. This year’s International Women’s Day theme is
#Balance for Better – calling for collective action and shared responsibility
for driving a gender-balanced world.

Lots of this work will take a generation to see change, so we need to be
prepared to keep pushing and working together.

I want to thank you all for everything you are doing in this area and ask for
your help in this task.

We at the GEO really value your expertise and we will fail to do the best job
possible without your support. From next month, as Hilary said, the GEO will
be situated in its new and permanent home at the heart of government. This
new approach is already helping other government departments to really focus
on those tough issues which we must grip if the Prime Minister’s vision is to
become a reality.

The resulting “to do list” will be a long one, we won’t solve all the issues
overnight, but we must methodically tackle each one if we are to address the
inequality which still exists for so many women, especially those invisible
women I spoke of last year.

And today I also want to talk about an issue which has been on the to do list
for far too long.

Empowerment starts at school.

But girls can’t focus on their studies and life choices if they’re worried
about turning up in the first place; if every month they’re worried about
being able to buy sanitary protection or embarrassed or in pain at school.

The Girls Attitudes Survey run by Girlguiding UK found that 26% of their
11-21-year-old respondents had felt embarrassed talking to people about their
period and 21% said they had been made to feel ashamed or embarrassed about
their periods.

But this is an issue which affects adults too.

Yes, those in extended crisis, homeless or in financial turmoil, but also
many others who just occasionally find themselves hard up and without access
to what they need.

While the data on this is not great, I think it likely that many women in the
UK have probably experienced difficulty accessing these products at some
point in their lives.

I’m delighted that NHS England has announced that sanitary products will be
available to every hospital patient who needs them from this summer.

And I applaud organisations and businesses who also make products available
to their staff and visitors.

Every initiative like this helps, but to end period poverty we need a



comprehensive approach.

This is a global issue too. Across low and middle-income countries it is
estimated that over half of all women and girls are forced to use homemade
products, rags, grass, paper, to manage their periods.

Period poverty in many countries means not only a lack of access to products,
but to information and appropriate water, sanitation and hygiene facilities.

My dual role is to help women in the UK and around the world thrive, and to
do that period poverty must end.

I am very proud of the work the UK is already doing to tackle period poverty
internationally:

For example, every single project we support through the Girls Education
Challenge fund already includes menstruation; and last year, with support
from UK aid, Amplify Change committed £1.5 million to supporting 54 projects
working across 27 countries to help girls to manage their periods with
dignity.

But the challenge is huge, and we need to do more.

Today I can commit the UK to upping our international ambition, to thinking
bigger and leading a new global campaign of action to ensure that we end
period poverty and shame by 2030 – a campaign that breaks the global silence
and tackles the stigma and taboo surrounding menstruation, that ensures that
all women and girls understand their bodies, have access to information, safe
water and sanitation and to the menstrual hygiene products they need to
manage their periods free from infection or stigma.

A campaign that ensures that girls are not forced in to early marriage, child
bearing or early school drop-out as soon as they get their first period.

A campaign that means women are not forced to drop out of work or live in
isolation during their period.

Today we are starting this with £2 million funding through UK Aid Direct to
for projects to help women and girls living in poverty to manage their
periods with dignity.

We want to help great work scale up, we want to encourage some new ideas too.

Lunapads who make washable and reusable products and via “Pads for girls”
they have partnered with NGOs across 18 countries.

Arana/chalam Muru/gananthan aka Pad-man who has created new technologies
dramatically reducing the cost of producing products.

And CDC supported Dom Mcvey has designed a new product and is exploring how
he can create livelihood for refugees in its production.

In the UK, I welcome initiatives such as those from the Red Box, Hey Girls



and Brook’s ‘Let’s talk. Period’, plus smart sustainable innovation by social
enterprises such as WUKA and Cheeky Wipes, to ensure sanitary protection is
available and accessible to everyone. And it’s great to see business playing
their part, for example Proctor and Gamble’s #EndPeriodPoverty campaign, led
by Always.

There is some great work going on, across public, private, social and
charitable sectors.

I want to build on and promote that great work being done by individual
organisations, supporting local partners to make their work more than the sum
of its parts.

We need to ensure the existing funding reaches those who most need it and
that we get the most value for our money.

We need to think and act differently if we are to address this issue in the
long-term and I believe effective partnership working will be absolutely key.

I will be working with colleagues across government but also with business,
industry, charities and the education sector to agree further sustainable
action.

So today I am announcing a joint taskforce to tackle period poverty in the
UK.

The taskforce will comprise of key government departments (GEO, DHSC, DfE,
DWP, and DCMS), and manufacturers, retailers, social enterprises and the
third sector.

I am announcing £250,000 GEO seed funding to support the work of the
taskforce in kickstarting a sustainable cross-sector initiative with the aim
of levering funding from others including the private sector.

With my two portfolios I am only too aware that I cannot lead effective
international action in this space if there continue to be issues here at
home.

This taskforce will generate ideas, test schemes, fill in data gaps and let
us all know – Government, and the private and third sectors – what each of us
needs to do.

There will be more to say on this in the coming weeks and months and we
already have many of the answers, we just need to pull things together so
that we can act swiftly.

We must find a sustainable solution, so the job gets done, not just for a few
years or a few budgets, but forever. We will all have a role to play, and
undoubtedly it will need a cultural change in how society sees its
responsibilities in this area.

I’m delighted Jackie Doyle Price’s new Women’s Health Taskforce is raising
women’s health issues and bringing together government and health



professionals to raise awareness and break taboos in this area.

Of course, we have the ongoing issue of the facility of care that the women
of Northern Ireland are facing whilst trying to access reproductive health
care.

Gynaecological issues affect women across their life course. I want to see
better understanding of the impact of menopause on women at work and open and
sensitive discussions happening across organisations.

Some businesses have stepped up to the plate in recent years and there have
been great initiatives from organisations such as M&S, Severn Trent and E-ON.

But I think there’s more all organisations can do to support their employees
going through the menopause – and to do that we need to better understand the
scale of the problem and how it is affecting women. So, I intend to work with
business to shine a light on this issue and get a better understanding of
what organisations can do to help women experiencing the menopause.

One of the ways we can help other nations, as well as through our aid budget,
is through our technical expertise: to work out what is the best approach or
care we can give a person.

If we get this right for UK women, we will be better placed to help others
design services and support for their own populations.

And if we help other populations get this right, we will be helping boost
their national productivity and their economies, and that is good for the UK.

I am always struck – on this issue and others – by the community of women
around the world, and the fantastic men who support them.

Today I am wearing earrings and a necklace designed and made by women at the
Eden project in Burma.

With UK Aid’s support the projects helps rescue women and girls trafficked
into the sex trade or to become brides in China. The project supports their
recovery from immense ordeals.

The jewellery motif is an arrow made from thousands of shattered pieces, a
movement forward from dark to light. It represented to the girl designing it
her personal journey, but I think it is a symbol that can also represent the
fight for women’s equality.

I hope that in today’s world there is more light than there has been, but for
too many women – in the UK and overseas still find themselves without. We
must help move them, whether they find themselves in the dead of night, or
the twilight, into the radiance they need, to be all they can be.

Thank you for being here and for your support and help.


